MUNUTES OF THE PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL HELD IN THE VICARAGE ON THURSDAY, 13TH JUNE ’02 AT 8.00 P.M.


PRESENT: Barbara Nicolaou, Richard Smith, , Brian Smith, Len Green, Sheila Ball, Dorothy Tilbury, Margaret Wood, Walter Butcher, Fr. Miller (Chair), Flora Bryant (Sec), Velda Hagen-Brown, Beryl James, Thelma Bramble, Jone Forrester, Ann Horsfall.
1. Prayers . The Parochial Church Meeting began with prayers.
2. Apologies for absence: were received from Angela Robinson, Valerie McKenzie and Beverly Wauchope .
3. Fr. Miller explained the PCC composition: 14 elected members, plus co-opted members. Quota for elected members reached. The PCC could add another co-opted member. If it chose.
4. Minutes of the last meeting: Minutes of the last meeting, held on 15th May 02 were agreed and signed as a correct record.
5. Matters arising from the minutes: 
a. Last Agenda item 5 ii Fr. Miller explained that the Child Protection Pack is not yet available.
b. Last Agenda Item 7. a Chairs: Fr. Miller also informed that chairs have not yet been purchased; as the budget previously agreed by PCC was insufficient. He added that since then, another supplier, Lea Valley Trading Estate have been found, and chairs are priced at £45 each including VAT. Therefore, the agreed budget of £750, can now purchase, 15 chairs plus one small meeting table. Noted by PCC.
6. St. Mary’s Church
a. Notice boards: Fr. Miller reported that notice board is due to be delivered. Problems have arisen, in that footings behind vicarage gate cannot be in the place expected since there is gas pipe beneath. It was agreed that the original agreement with Architect be adhered to and that the board be placed in the first panel of railings after the gate. It is anticipated that notice board will be in place in the next few weeks.
b. Update on new lavatory: Fr. Miller reported that this is due to go to Faculty meeting in July. There is no indication at this stage of how long work will take. Query raised regarding alternative toilet facility, whilst working is being undertaken. If an emergency were to arise there is a toilet in Vicarage.
c. Update in Lighting Project: Fr. Miller reported that the best quote for lighting project has been received from Bushy Electrical – quote: £15,953, (which is half of original tender of £30,000) there is no need to rewire and existing light fittings will be used. Detail plans are awaited, then to Faculty.
d. Roof and Gutter Work: Fr. Miller said that architect is due to visit; will submit detailed survey, then to July’s Diocesan Advisory Committee meeting.
e. Update on Cleaning and restoration of church interior: Fr. Miller said that nothing has been done to date, need to chase up. He added that Council of Churches may offer a grant but would need the report we have asked for in order to make a proper assessment. 
f. Other Church matters. It was pointed out that the architect needs also to look at metal work behind Reredos and stone work slippage. Thi sis on the Quinquennial. Fr. Miller to ask the architect to look. 
7. Kemble Hall 
a. Report on Progress of building works: Fr. Miller reported that the walls have started to rise; which included the dividing wall between hall and Rheola Close flats. Drainage has also been done. Work going ahead as planned and handover date remained the 13th December 02. He added that as far as possible, project will stay within specification, although a query has been raised regarding downstairs kitchen. As drawn, is not large enough, therefore juggling needed, which means hall being smaller.
b. Plans and decisions on fittings: It was proposed that a range of budgets are put in place regarding fittings; that fittings should be of good quality, possibly incorporating Christian symbols ( eg. fish shaped door handles.) Agreed that this needed to be looked into further. It is envisaged that all fittings will be submitted to the PCC for a choice round about the same time. Lighting to be spot lighting. 
c. Fr. Miller went on to say that it was agreed by PCC that building work on Kemble Cottage, costing in region of £10,000 be undertaken at the same time – but that that budget will now be higher. In addition, quotes also required for: 1) hard path from vicarage garden to Kemble Road and 2) Kemble Hall to Vicarage garden, plus cost of replacing rotten woodwork on garden shelter. The total estimated cost for this and the cottage work would be region £16,000 plus an extra £6,000 for improvement to specification. It was agreed that Fr. Miller provide PCC with more details.
d. Opening Ceremony: Fr. Miller reported back on the proposal for opening ceremony, which he explained, has been discussed with the Bishop. Proposal is that ceremony is conducted by a Royal visit, the Princess Royal. Fr. Miller added that discussions/plans are taking place regarding establishing a centre for children with autism (which Princess Royal Supports) at Down Lane and Parkhurst schools, which is due to merge. .Invitation would be extended to : Housing Association, SRB, and LEA, who, at this stage are keen to support. Initial thinking/plans are that there would be service in church, attended by Bishop of London and Bishop of Edmonton. Other specific things that would happen are unveiling of plaque, visit to school. Date proposed for Grand Opening: Saturday 1st March 2003, with flexibility. It was acknowledged that work on hall would be completed, so can get things going beforehand. It was agreed that Fr. Miller would prepare draft letter to the Princess Royal, which he will run by the Bishop. He will also make up pack with photographs, map, explaining who we are, with any other relevant information. Would also write to SRB and Housing Association.
e. The next Kemble Hall Management meeting is Friday 21st June @ 8.00 pm in the vicarage. He added that he had done some work around Site Manager’s job by speaking with Martin Sergeant and is due to meet Andrew, Site Manager for St. Ann’s Hall, on Friday, (whose role include taking bookings).
f. It was agreed that if extra PCC meeting is needed Fr. Miller will arrange.
8. Matters Relating to other parish buildings: 
a. It was pointed out that rent from Mission Hall is under review.
9. Jubilee Chalice: Fr. Miller said that the silversmith has confirmed his estimate of the cost f the chalice at the bottom of the price range, and that the cost will be £1,200. It was agreed that purchasing of Chalice be initiated, budget for bottom end of price range : £1,150 - £1,400. 
10. Correspondence and Vicar’s Notices: 
a. Housing Policy It was noted that Green Guide exists which defines standard size of clergy accommodation That the Vicarage building is owned by Diocese. The Diocese is actively seeking to dispose of large Vicarages, and may in the future seek to sell our Vicarage. The PCC would need to be ready to contest that if necessary. It was noted that whilst not being an issue whilst our current vicar is in post, PCC need to be aware that in the event of change of clergy the PCC has a right to representation/interview, andmay wish to state that expectations exist here about use of the Vicarage Garden/parts of the house for parish functions, especially in the light of the fact that the new hall will have no garden. Use of the Garden and house are at the invitation of the Vicar, and unless expectations are clear before an appointment is made there could be difficulties.
b. Decoration of Vicarage: Fr. Miller explained that protocol is that PCC is responsible for decoration of one reception room (eg drawing room or study) each year. PCC agreed to be responsible for decoration of drawing room this year.
c. Bank Accounts: Fr. Miller reported that Barclays has changed system of Bank accounts for churches. It was noted that the PCC holds a number of bank accounts, and that it is more sensible to draw money together, thereby accruing more interest. It was agreed to rearrange the accounts as follows: 

1. S. Mary’s Parochial Church Council General Account No 90796212 to continue unchanged as a Community Current Account.
2. The Kemble Hall Account No 70093408 to continue unchanged as a Community Current Account. (This account is not showing any movement at present as the Church hall is being rebuilt, but will come back into regular use when the Hall is finished.
3. Our Main deposit account No 10607010 was formerly an High Interest Business A/c and following the changes made by Barclays is now a Business Reserve A/c. To become a Business Base Rate Tracker.
4. The following accounts to be amalgamated To become a Barclays Treasury Deposit:
a. Kemble Hall Restoration Account 70093408
b. A/c No 30683132 (which we call the Buildings’ Account)
These are considerable funds which will be used to pay for aspects of the current renovation of the Church Hall. The probability is that we shall not need to draw on these funds for six months, but the bank has advised that a renewable one month term would allow us both to take advantage of a change in rates and also to gain access to the funds on a month by month basis.
5. The Noel Smith Account No 40175145 to remain a Business Reserve account.
6. The Fairtclough Fund A/C 50158585 will remain as it is for now, but we will shortly wish to amalgamte this with the funds in the Treasury Deposit.

11. Forthcoming events:
a. Sunday School Outing to St. Albans Thursday8th August
b. Boys Brigade Camp in Vicarage Garden 23rd, 24th and 25th August
c. Party for children transferring to Secondary School 25th August
d. Pilgrimage to Walsingham - 30th/31st and 1st September
e. Advent Activity - 30th November
f. Confirmation - 15th December
12. Any other Business:
a. Re-licensing of Communion Assistant. PCC recommended re-licencing of Dorothy Tilbury as communion assistant. Fr. Miller noted that Angela usually does the lists. Angela and Fr. Miller to action.
b. It is noted that barbecue will be planned for next year – mid-late June.
c. Minibus - PCC had agreed to looking into cost of purchasing a minibus. Fr. Miller reported that this had been done but had worked out to be quite expensive - Hire Purchase or Leasing would cost between £200-£280 per month + VAT, plus fuel plus insurance. It was agreed that it is still cheaper to hire transport on one-off basis.
13. Closing prayers: The Parochial Church Council Meeting ended with closing prayers.

DATE OF NEXT PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL MEETING, WEDNESDAY 17TH JULY AT 8.00 P.M. IN THE VICARAGE.

